
 

KILHAM NEWS 
Your Village—Your Voice 

For any information to be included in the next issue, or information on how  
to advertise your business— please contact: 

Gill  01262 420960 or email: enquiries@woodmil.co.uk 
Deadline for next issue: March 21st 

Your Village Needs You! 
 

We are proud to announce that we are starting a village choir and 
would love to hear from anybody who enjoys singing and having fun.  
We also need a choir master to keep us in check and a pianist to keep 

us in tune! If you have any of these skills and fancy having a go—please  
look at our facebook page  ‘kilhamchoir’ for further details.  

The first meeting of the choir will be held at The Star, Kilham on 
Thursday 11th February at 7.30pm until 9.00pm   Look forward to see-

ing you all there.  In the meantime, if you want to found out more 
about us, please email for more information - rcmshrimpton@aol.com 

Also, watch out for notices in the village shop, and village notice 
boards and here in the newsletter. 
Come on don’t be shy—give it a try.   

 



Bridlington High School for Girls 
 

Did you go to BHS?  Calling all Old Girls.   

Are you a member of the Old Girls' Association?   

For a very modest annual subscription of £2.50 you can join and receive the yearly       

magazine.  Said magazine has a new editor this year ......me!  It is the first time I have done 

anything like this and I thought if anyone in Kilham who went to the school would like to 

write a short article either about  memories of their time there or what they have done since 

it would help to make my first edition more interesting.  If you can help please email me 

ces1951@hotmail.co.uk or ring 420105.  Many thanks.   

Christine Snowden  

 At the December meeting Ron Mawer from Roanne Nurseries 

gave an informative demonstration on Christmas wreaths.  This 

was followed by the AGM and a social evening with festive music.  

The walk in December was a bracing stroll along Hornsea seafront 

after which we had a welcome lunch of fish and chips.  Our social 

event was the Christmas meal at The Old Star and was very much 

enjoyed by all who attended. 

The walking group visited Beverley in January and had a most interesting walk round the 

town followed by lunch (of course!).  The social event was a visit to Bridlington Spa to 

hear the Sinfonia Viva- Viennese Gala.  Our January talk was "Being a Calendar Girl" 

when Nicola Henderson shared stories of her involvement in the stage version of Calen-

dar Girls. 

The February meeting is the WI Quiz.  There will also be a Bring and Buy stall. 

In March we are looking forward to hearing Sue Woodcock - From Copper to Shepherd.  

The competition is "As mad as a box of frogs!" 

Kilham WI meets the 2nd Tuesday of the month in the Village Hall at 7.15pm.  There is a 

walk in a different location every month and we usually have a social event too. 

Everyone very welcome.  For more information ring 421484 or 420105 



On behalf of everyone here at Kilham CE Primary School I would like to 

wish everyone a happy new year. Christmas at Kilham CE Primary School 

was as busy as ever, with Santa Sunday, a school disco, performances of 

‘Gnome Alone’ and ‘Baboushka’, a Christmas Welly Walk for the youngest 

children, a bike breakfast, Christmas Jumper day and a lovely nativity in 

Church. I would like to thank everyone involved in school’s festivities for 

making it such a happy, memorable time for the children.  

 

Our spring term has now begun and there are plenty of things happening at 

school. Computer club, multi-skills sports clubs and football clubs are all 

taking place this term, as well as swimming galas, hockey tournaments and 

football. Each class has started a new topic for the spring term; Class 1 

are learning about space, Class 2 are finding out about ‘famous queens’, and 

Class 3 are going back to the stone age! We will also be continuing with a 

range of cycling activities, hosting our annual Easter Fair and having our 

Easter Service in All Saints’ Church. 

 

 

 

Kilham Church of England Primary School 

www.kilhamschool.co.uk 

(Mr S England 01262 420214) 

 

 

 

“From the school” 

 

 

http://www.kilhamschool.co.uk


Kilham School are Humberside Champions and one step from Wembley! 

After success in the Driffield Schools tournament and then the East Rid-

ing football championships, Kilham year 5 and 6 boys travelled to Grimsby 

on Friday 20th November for the next level of competition – the Humber-

side Finals. The boys played 4 matches, Airmyn Park Primary School were 

their first opponents, with Kilham winning 3 - 0, and then St James 

Church of England Primary School were also beaten 3 -0! Barmby Moor  

were next - tougher opposition who were unlucky to concede an own goal 

early on, however it was caused by the pressure from the Kilham forwards 

and Kilham ended up beating them  3 – 0 as well! The final match was 

against Enfield Primary School. The boy’s pattern of play continued in the 

final match and despite some strong attacks from Enfield, Kilham won the 

game 2-0! 

Mrs Atkinson said, “Winning the tournament with a maximum 12 points and 

no goals conceded was a fantastic achievement.” 

Their next outing will be to an inter-counties tournament in Nottingham in 

March, the winners of which will play in the National final at Wembley 

Stadium! 

 

 

S England 



       , Update on our Poppy Appeal in 2015. 

The amounts for each of the collection points in Kilham are as follows. 

Kilham C of E School     £199.50 

General store                £165.79 

Irelands butchers          £35.53 

Postal services (village hall) £57.02 

Bay Horse                   £37.80 

Old Star                       £200.92 

Sale of wreaths              £80.00 

Total                            £776.56 

 

Grand total collected from Kilham and surrounding villages was £2,397.43. 

Many thanks for the fantastic efforts by all concerned. 

John Young (Poppy Appeal Organiser).  

KILHAM VILLAGE HALL LOTTERY 

DRAW NO 397 5TH DECEMBER 2015 

1ST   £70   D. SMALE   578 

2ND   £50   CHRIS HAYTNER 575 

3RD   £30   BARBARA GRAY 176 

DRAW NO 398 9TH JANUARY 2016 

1ST   £70   JOE WEBSTER 471 

2ND   £50   BRIAN TURNER 388 

3RD   £30   S MIDDLEWOOD  281 

 

FOR NEW OR EXTRA NUMBERS OR INFORMATION ABOUT THE VILLAGE LOTTERY  PLEASE 

PHONE VAL PARTON ON 01262 420265—NEXT DRAW FEB 13TH. 



2nd Annual Wolds Wassail 
 

The second annual wolds wassail took place on Saturday 16th January. The event which 
was originally planned to take place in Colemans Cider Company’s orchard in Ruston Parva 

had to be relocated to The Old Star at the last minute due to poor weather conditions.  
 

The term wassail is based on the Old English words wæs (þu) hæl which translates to mean 
‘be healthy’ or ‘be whole’ and form the basis of the modern English phrase ‘hale and 

hearty’. It is a traditional ceremony which seeks to start off the first stirrings of life in the 
land and to help it emerge from winter and to ensure that the next season’s crop of fruit, 

especially apples and pears, will be bountiful. 
 

Traditionally orchard wassailing was concentrated in those parts of England where the 
growing of apples was most prevalent e.g. in Somerset and Devon; in Worcestershire and 

Herefordshire, in Shropshire and Gloucestershire.  
 

The wassailing ceremony frequently begins in the afternoon with those taking part process 
down to the orchard, ceremonially bearing the wassail bowl and carrying large sticks and 
such items as drums, kettles, pans and whistles and anything else which can be used to 

create lots of noise. The ceremony generally begins with the trees being variously serenad-
ed with traditional “wake up” type of chants and rhymes praising the trees, their fruitful-

ness in previous years and exhorting them to do even better in the coming year. These 
chants include:- 

 
Hats full! Caps full!  

Bushel - bushel - sacks full  
And my pockets full too! Huzza! 

 

 
 

 
 



The custom the continues with the trees being beaten about the trunk with the sticks 

which is believed to begin the process of awakening the tree. It is accompanied by much 

shouting and the making of as much noise as possible,  to assist the tree in awakening from 

its winter sleep as well as frightening away any evil spirits which might be lurking in the 

branches. Finally pieces of toasted bread soaked in cider into forks in the branches or hol-

lows in the tree and left there as offerings, whether to the tree or to the robins.  

 

The Wolds Wassail started with at 2.30pm with performances by Bridlington’s Makara 

Morris Group. The Morris dancers then led the procession to Colemans Cider Company or-

chard in the village where the Wassail Ceremony took place. Participants then retired to 

the Old Star, to enjoy Colemans Cider Company’s new range of ciders and to be enter-

tained by a range of local musicians including Carrie Martin, Dogfinger Steve, Martin Hea-

ton, The Smugglers and the Sticklebricks.  

 
 

Here’s looking forward to another 

fantastic event next year.  Further 

details will be in the Christmas 

edition of the Kilham News 



Church services and events 
 
Dear Friends, 

You may have seen in the press that the Archbishop of Canterbury is working with 

other churches to fix the date of Easter (something people have been trying to do 

since the 10
th
 century!) Don’t worry about pencilling the new date in your diary yet 

though; even if all goes well it could take 10 years. In the meantime we’ll still have the 

moveable date for Easter Day which can fall anywhere between 22
nd

 March and 25
th
 

April. This year we have a very early one; 27
th
 March. That of course means Lent is 

early this year and you will see that Ash Wednesday (the start of Lent) is on 10th  

February. 

Throughout the centuries Christians have looked on Lent as a special time of spiritual 

development (a little bit like giving yourself a spiritual workout or spring clean).  

In our group of churches we will have a weekly ‘Lent Lunch’ to which all are welcome. 

Nice soup and bread, a short reflection and good company. Kilham’s will be on 

Wednesday 9
th
 March at 12 noon in the village hall. The other dates and venues will 

be on the notice board. 

We’ll also have a weekly Lent course. Rev. Ray Eveliegh will lead this on Monday 

evenings starting 15
th
 February. He’s chose the title, “Extra Time’.  It will be exploring 

the biblical ‘Apocalypse’ and texts relating to the end times. If you are interested in this 

fascinating topic call him on 01262 420062 for venue and details. 

With every blessing,  

Glyn 

 

Church Services and events: 

 

February  

7
th
    11am   All-age Holy Communion 

10
th
    10.30am    Ash Wednesday Holy Communion (with ashing) at All  

    Saint’s, Rudston 

14
th
    8.45am  Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 

21
st
    11am   Holy Communion  

28
th
  10am   United Parishes Holy Communion at Rudston 

 

 

ALL SAINTS CHURCH AND EVENTS 

01262 420313 



KNIT AND NATTER GROUP 

The Knitters and Natterers have been meeting every first Monday in the month at 2.00 

in the Chapel (using the side door) for over 6 years. 

In that time 5492 items have been made including 1105 teddies and 542 cot blankets 

also 832 hats, 719 jumpers and filled 346 shoeboxes. 

Our items have been sent far afield to Nepal, Albania, Sierra Leone, Mombasa and 

Moldavia. 

We have raised £1127 which has been donated to Real Aid, Water Aid and Air Ambu-

lance. 

Recently we have started to help Tiny Treasures in Driffield whose aim is to provide 

handmade items for premature babies in the Neonatal Intensive Care Units. So far we 

have made 186 items, mainly jumpers and bootees. 

To help us continue our efforts we would appreciate any donations of Double Knit or 4 

Ply wool. Any colours can be used and any small or left over balls are welcome. Wool 

can be taken to the Chapel or to Denise at Glencoe House (Opposite the butchers) 

Finally everyone who would like to come to our meetings 

would be most welcome. We always have light refresh-

ments and plenty of nattering. 

The next meetings are, Monday 1
st
 February and Monday 

7
th
 March.  We look forward to seeing you there. 

For further details please contact Denise 01262 420073. 

March  

6
th
   11am   Mothering Sunday All-age Holy Communion 

13
th
    8.45am  Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 

20
th
    10am   Palm Sunday: United Parishes Holy Communion at Burton  

    Fleming 

24
th
  2pm   School Easter service in church 

24
th
  7pm   Maundy Thursday Holy Communion 

27
th
  11am   Easter Day Holy Communion 

 



JAKE'S LONDON MARATHON CHALLENGE 

 
Raising money for haemophilia society. 

 
The BINGO was a huge success. Thanks to all that helped, 
donated prizes, made donations and attended the event. 
A fantastic £320 was raised. Thank you very much for all 
your support. 
 
Our next event is A RACE NIGHT on the 27th February at the BAY HORSE at 8pm  
We would really love to see as many people as possible come to support us in what ever 
way possible. 
 
WE also have lucky squares for sale in THE OLD STAR, THE BAY HORSE and ST QUINTINS at 
Harpham at £1 a square with a prize of £25 to the lucky winner. 
 
We are also hoping to organise another bingo night in March and a quiz night in April. 
Watch out for posters  on notice boards and in our local shops and in the Kilham News 
 
THANKYOU again 
from Jake Sheader 

For more information please contact  
 

Rachel Edeson: 420517 or Marie Sheader : 420777 

CAN YOU HELP? 

WE ARE LOOKING FOR VOLUNTEERS IN KILHAM, ABLE TO 

SPARE A COUPLE OF HOURS AT THE BEGINNING OF APRIL TO 

HELP WITH OUR YEARLY RNLI LIFEBOAT COLLECTION. 

 

 

 

Please help us with the very worthy 

cause,  which is so important to     

support.  For further information 

please call Kath on 01377 253243 or  

email: thechaps74@hotmail.co.uk 



 

 

Minister Rev Christopher Free tel 01723 514540 and 
notices to Sue Harrison at seh@btinternet.com.  Our 
services are held  every Sunday morning at 10.30am 
everyone very welcome, coffee and biscuits served 
after the service. 

 

7th Feb Rev C Free 

14th Feb Mr S Dunford 

21st Feb Local worship by Sue Harrison and Dennis Smale 

28th Feb Mrs S Whittles 

Preachers for March services,  

Mothering Sunday 6th,  

13th March,  

Palm Sunday 20th and  

Easter Day 27th, to be confirmed, we usually place daffodils round the cross 
on Easter Day. 

 

Prayer meeting,  

This is held every Friday morning at 10am for half an hour all welcome 
 

Messy Church 

This will be held on Saturday 19th March 
from 10am until 12noon, free craft                
activities for any age children,  

all welcome. 

St Paul’s Methodist Church 

mailto:seh@btinternet.com


 

 

 

Kilham Indoor Bowls 

We are coming to the end of the current season with our last session being 
22nd  April  at 7.00 p.m. in the village hall before our annual dinner  (details TBA) 
on 29th April. 

If you are still fighting the excesses of the Christmas 
period and feel the need for a little gentle exercise, 
come along and join us.  We will be pleased to     
welcome you and can promise you an enjoyable 
evening.  

For further details contact Jean Wilson 01262 
420664 

 

 

 

  
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

Kilham First Responder Group. 

As many of you will know, the First Responder Group in Kilham has had to disband, 

due to a lack of volunteers coming forward to replace people who had to drop out 

for various reasons. 

Kilham Parish Council is in the process of applying for a grant in order to purchase a 

portable defibrillator for use by the whole village, details on how that will work are 

to follow.  

The remnants of the First Responder Group decided that its residual funds should 

be donated to the Parish Council, towards their efforts to buy and maintain the de-

fibrillator. To that end the sum of £1,409.07 has been passed to them. These funds 

are to be ring-fenced solely for this purpose and will not be absorbed into the gen-

eral council funds. 

I hope that you will all agree that this is a worthwhile use of the funds, and the 

group would like to thank everyone who participated in the scheme and those who 

donated time any money to it. 

John Young (treasurer) Kilham First Responders. 



NEW TO KILHAM 

MOBILE FISH & CHIP SHOP 
Our fish and chip van is parked on Middle Street every 

Friday from 4:30-7pm— 

 

Why not treat the family 
and have delicious, freshly 
cooked fish and chips this 

Friday 
 

Kilham Village Hall Association 
 

The AGM of the Kilham Village Hall Association will be held in the meeting room at the 
village hall on Tuesday 16 February at 7.30 p.m. 

If you are interested in finding out what we do or would like to consider serving your 
community by becoming  a member of the committee we would be delighted to          
welcome you. 

For further details contact Anita Harrison on 01262 420632 

 

Our Village Hall Post Office Opening Times 

Monday  1pm-4pm  Thursday 1pm-4pm 

Tuesday 1pm-4pm   Friday  1pm-4pm 

Wednesday—Closed 



Fast, reliable, local service for short run printing  

Letterheads, business cards, Invitation, booklets, flyers, brochures and 

much more:  Contact Gill to discuss how we can help you and your 

business with all your printing needs. 

01262 420960 or enquiries@woodmil.co.uk 

10% off all orders for Kilham residents 

For all your printing and 

design requirements 

420960 

enquiries@woodmil.co.uk 

The Stores, Kilham  

01262 420630 

 

Newsagents Confectionary 

Off Licence Greengrocer 

4 candles plus a little bit                        

of everything else! 

Opening Hours 

Monday to Friday 7am to 7pm 

            Saturday       7.30am to 5pm 

              Sunday        9am to 12.30pm 

Bank Holidays as Sunday hours 



 

All aspects of building work covered from the removal of your old fireplace to 
the construction of a new focal point ‘bespoke fireplace’ in your home. Liners 
supplied and installed and all aspects of chimney work undertaken. 
We are proud to be able to offer a unique service with locally sourced, hand 
crafted products, provided to your specification and to a certified standard. 
 
We provide a complete local, reliable and 
friendly service at competitive prices.  Free 
estimates given and many local  references 
available.   
 
Most people know that chimneys need to 
be cleaned out but few of us think about it 
until a problem occurs, such as poor venti-
lation or chimney fire—to avoid this -  Why 
not give us a call and let us give you a 
quote for having your chimney swept by a 
professional this month. 
 

Contact: Alvin 
01262 421896 

0791 911 6141 

Alvin Ingham 
Property Maintenance 

HETAS Registered wood 

and multifuel stove        

installer and building 

contractor 

 



      
The Old Star Kilham is a traditional country pub in the heart of the Yorkshire 

Wolds and the local community. 
  

Real Ales and freshly prepared meals using only local produce are always on the 

menu. Our log burners and open fires throughout the pub make for a warm   

welcome even on the coldest of winter nights. 
  

Be it walkers, bike riders or families we can always guarantee a friendly       

welcome. If you wish to experience our ever changing menu booking is always 

appreciated, as this allows for better service.  

 

Look out for our romantic valentine menu, booking is strongly advised. 

And don’t forget Mother’s Day this year is March 6th—so make sure you book 

a super Sunday lunch at the Old Star and spoil your mum —she deserves it!  

 

Opening Times 

 

Monday 5pm - 11pm                           Friday 12pm - 11pm 
Tuesday 5pm - 11pm    Saturday 12pm - 11pm 

Wednesday 5pm - 11pm    Sunday 12pm - 10pm 

Thursday 12pm - 11pm 
Food Service Times—Mon/Tues/Wed 5pm-9pm 

Thur/Fri/Sat-12pm-9pm 

Sunday-12pm-7.30pm 

See our website for full menu details www.theoldstarkilham.co.uk 

     The Old Star Kilham  
        is a traditional country pub in the heart  

      of the Yorkshire Wolds and the local community. 
 

   01262 420619 
 

Early Booking is essential to avoid disappointment 


